

Burrough Green Parish Council Meeting 

Minutes of Monday 19th January 2015 held in the Reading Rooms at 7.45pm


Councillors present: Chairman –Jo Batting (JB), Greg Way (GW), Angela Harris (AH), Philip Hill (PH) & Mark Penhaligan (MP).
Present: Clerk – Vicky Bright & Interim Clerk – Robert Stone
	Item
	
	Action

	15/01/1
15/01/2
	Public Forum – LGA 1972, Section 100(1): 
One member of the public present.
Clare Metcalfe raised concerns regarding the speeding and overtaking issues on behalf of herself and the Robinson’s and Bibby’s, who had sent email concerns to the Chairman before the meeting. Clare advised that a family pet had been run over and killed before Christmas and it was only time before it was a person. Children’s safety is a major concern. Speeding in excess of 50mph is a regular occurrence. It was suggested that the Council look into Speed Reduction options available and pushing for further Police speed checks in the Village. The Clerk advised she had proposals and costings for a footpath and speed reduction options to be discussed later on the agenda.

Local Authority Reports:
Cambridgeshire County Council.

No representative present and no apologies or report sent.

East Cambridgeshire District Council.

No representative present and no apologies or report sent.

Cambs Police – SNT.

Apologies sent from PCSO Hawkins who advised there were no reported crimes but that residents should remain vigilant.

	Clerk

	15/01/3
	Accepted Apologies for absence - LGA 1972, Section 85(1) & (2): 

Cllr. Ken Simpson & Cllr. Ansa Khan.
Absent: None.
	

	15/01/4

	Members Declaration of Interest (for items on the agenda) – LGA 2000 Part III:
None.
	

	15/01/5

	Minutes of the last meeting -  LGA 1972, Schedule 12, para 41(2):
Resolved 15/01/5.01

The minutes of the last meeting held on 25th November 2014, were adopted as a true statement and signed by the Chairman (JB).   
	

	15/01/6
i)
ii)

15/01/7
i)
ii)
15/01/8
i)

ii)

iii)


	Updates from previous minutes (FOR INFO ONLY:
Clerk’s Report

The precept request has been submitted to ECDC.
Councillor’s Reports
None.
Correspondence:
ECDC – Community Payback Service
The Clerk read out a letter regarding the Community Payback Service requesting ideas for tasks or longer term projects to be forwarded to the Neighbourhood Support Officer. It was suggested that the Clerk put forward the suggestion of Litter Picking.

ECDC – Invitation to the Chairman’s Civic Reception
The Chairman (JB) and Vice Chairman (GW) both confirmed they were unable to attend the event on 20th February 2015; the Clerk is to advise ECDC.
Planning Applications:

14/01385/TRE – Tree Works, Acorn House Church Lane Burroughs Green (For Info Only)
14/01012/DISA – Discharge Conditions 3, 4 & 5 Single Storey Side Extension, Brook End Westley Waterless, CB8 0RQ (For Info Only)
14/00926/FUL – Mobile Home for use by Site Manager, Land at Bradley Road, Burrough Green – Approved 10/12/2014


	Clerk

Clerk



	15/01/9
i)

15/01\10
i)

ii)

iii)

iv)

v)

15/01/11
i)

ii)

iii)

iv)

v)
15/01/12
i)

ii)

iii)

iv)

v)

15/01/13

	Play area:
Play Area Gate Update
Cllr. Harris confirmed that the gate was now fixed and shuts properly.
Finance:
Parish Council  Bank Balances and Reconciliation
The bank balance was confirmed as £13,704.83 as of 30th December 2014.
Resolved 15/01/10.01

That the Bank balances and reconciliation of payments & receipts be received and adopted and initialled as such by the Chairman (JB).
Cheques for signing and approval
Resolved 15/01/10.02
It was agreed to approve the payments of the following outstanding invoices and the cheques were approved and signed by Cllr. Jo Batting and Cllr. Greg Way.

Mrs. V. Bright
Jan/Feb 2015 Salary
000597
£109.81
Mrs. V. Bright
Mileage & Expenses
000598
£20.50
Mrs. V. Bright
Reimbursement – Land Registry Fee Re: Pub
000599
£6.00
Robin Waterhouse
Asset Maintenance
000600
£205.96
Resolved 15/01/10.03

Cheques payments since the last meeting. Signed by Cllr. Jo Batting and Cllr. Greg Way.

Mrs. V. Bright
000596
Consolidated Salary Payment
£12.48
Quarterly Asset Risk Assessment Report

The Clerk reported that the repairs on the brick Bus Shelter were still outstanding, but that she had chased this with Robin Waterhouse and he advised the works will commence once the weather improves in the Spring 2015. No other issues were raised on the risk assessment.

Clerks Salary – NJC Pay Scales Increase & Annual Appraisal Report

The Clerk advised that NJC Pay scale 22 2014-16 had risen from £10.30 to £10.527 from 1st January 2015. A one off Consolidated payment in December 2014 - £100 pro rata had also been approved. The Clerks appraisal had put Professional Development on hold and performance is satisfactory.
Resolved 15/01/10.04

It was agreed to approve the consolidated payment of £12.48 and to increase the Clerks salary by the new £10.527 per hour rate.
May 2015 Elections

The Clerk advised that the Elections would be held on 7th May 2015 and would be combined with the District ad Parliamentary Elections. Nomination papers must be submitted to the Electoral Services Officer by hand (the Clerk can be delegated to submit all Councillor’s papers) from Monday 30th March 2015 through to 4pm Thursday 9th April 2015. Expenses forms will need to be completed and submitted no later than Thursday 4th June 2015.
Highways & Footpaths
LHI Update

Sophie Parsons confirmed that the lining, apart from the Pedestrian symbols had been completed. She will advise when the symbols works will commence. 
Footpath Extension Quotes / Speed Reduction Proposals Bradley Road
The Clerk advised that Sophie Parsons had provided estimated costings of £54,390.49 to extend the footpath between Balsham Farm to Barn Owl Cottage. She had suggested a phased program over 5 phases, each phase costing between £7,013.53 to £19,880.86. She advised that part of the verge between Garrett Cottage and No. 3 was not Adopted Highway and therefore correct legal and planning procedures would need to be followed and would incur further costs. The estimate is for a 1.2m wide footway with kerbs and timber edgings, as they are unable at certain locations to provide the full 1.5m widthway.
The Clerk reported on the following Funding research;

· Sustran Regional Area Manager – Rohan Wilson has confirmed that there is currently no funding, although he has added Burrough Green to a list of possible schemes that are being sent to the DFT for requests for further funding availability. 

· Safer Walks to School Program has ended and no future funding availability has been confirmed.

· Living Streets (Anne) – They provide funding from their allocation of the Local Sustainable Transport Fund, and are looking into whether our project meets the required eligibility, although it is doubtful we meet the criteria.

· Cambridgeshire Community Fund (Amey Cespa) - £10-20,000 availability. Deadline for submissions is 3rd April 2015. We need to show we have secured all other funding needed and can offer 10% match funding.

· District & County Councillor’s Locality Budgets – Approached Mathew Shuter, Kevin Ellis and Robert Stevens, but so far no one has responded with any guidance on what funding may be available at this time and eligibility criteria.

· Local Highway Improvement Process. Currently, Cambridgeshire County Council will only fund up to £10,000 of any project, with a minimum 10% contribution from the Parish. Anything over and above £10,000 will need to be paid by the Parish. Phasing a major project like this over several years can be possible through the LHI Program. (Please be aware LHI grants are subject to funding and approval from the East LHI Panel.)
With regards to Speed Reduction methods, Sophie Parsons has suggested the following;

Carriageway build outs or pinch points – between from £2,000 & £3,000 – Subject to Safety Audit. These are small build outs either side of the carriageway which create a slight narrowing of the road. Please note you will need sufficient road width for this to be implemented.
 
Speed cushions – Approximately £17,250 plus, including street lighting and 4x cushions (minimum) – Subject to Safety Audit We would look to install a rubberised bolt down speed cushions. This has shown reduced road noise when passing over them than traditional cushions and is efficient when resurfacing the road. Please note speed cushions require a system of street lighting, defined as 3 lamp columns no more than 38 metres apart.
 
Give way island – Approximately £5,000 each – Subject to Safety Audit Similar to the carriageway build outs but blocking one side of the road forcing them to stop and give way to oncoming traffic. This is only affective if you have apposing traffic.
 
Interactive signs ’30 slow down’ flashing (other signs are available) – Approximately £8,100 each – This includes a 10 year warranty. For your interest Cambridgeshire County Council will not install any mains powered signs nor will any interactive sign be maintained. It will be the Parishes responsibility to obtain a maintenance contract with either the installer or another contractor. A 10 year warranty can be included for an additional cost.
Funding could be sought through the Amey Cespa scheme, and Locality Budgets. It was agreed that the footpath extension is beyond our current budget and funding options are limited. It was suggested that Speed Reduction methods would prove and efficient and cost effective way of addressing the speeding and overtaking problem. The Clerk is to approach Sophie Parsons to request a Survey/Safety Audit and exact costings to be carried out for a possible Give Way Island and the Carriageway Pinch Points for the next meeting in March 2015. The Clerk is also to pursue the Amey Cespa and Locality Budget funding criteria and availability further.
Highway Gate Update
With regards to the Highway Gate, Pam Joyce from Highways is going to do a site inspection next week and will then get a quote drawn up and sent to us for our next meeting.

Wyck Farm Drain Update
Pam Joyce, Highways Officer has this morning confirmed that the Drain is to be rodded and cleared, and that apparently the team have been out once but then realised they needed a traffic management team to carry out the work safely. They are due back in the area this Friday and Pam is going to raise the job with them again before then, so it should be done then, if not by the end of next week. They will also clean the gullies at Walnut Tree Cottages at the same time.

Pothole – White House Barn Update

Pam Joyce, Highways Officer did a site visit outside White House Barn and reports that she couldn’t find any potholes.  She states there was a few puddles lying along the gutter and they may have hid a pothole but she didn’t find anything in particular. She has suggested a photo showing the pothole and surrounding area would be a real help, then she can organise a repair. The Clerk is to suggest that she visit the site again when she does the site inspection for the Highway Gate.

Cllr. Harris raised the issue of the Green verge being damaged; she suggested she speak with Peter to ask if he is able to fill in the areas. It was suggested that the verge be posted to avoid further parking and damage to the Green.

Parish Matters:
Pub – Asset of Community Value Application Update

The Clerk confirmed she has submitted the application, which can take up to a month to process. The Clerk is to chase the application progress in February.
Sanctuary Housing – Sheriffs Court Parking Update
The Clerk sent a letter to Highways in December. Highways have confirmed that the area concerned (Turning Circle) is Adopted Highway. I have raised my concern with the District Highways Manager, James Rigney and Pam Joyce has replied saying Sherriff’s Court is a public maintained highway so any parking restriction signs should have gone through the legal Traffic Regulation Order procedure.  She has checked with the TRO dept and they confirmed they have not had any recent TRO requests but they are checking back.  With any TRO the Parish council would have had some notification about it so she suspects the signage may be illegal.  She will visit site to check out the signs and investigate further and report back any findings and what can be done in the next few weeks.

Sheriffs Court Footpath Reinstatement & Signage

Pam Joyce, Highways Officer is aware of the Footpath issue and is carrying out a site visit next week to assess the problem. She will bring this to the attention of Development Control if not resolved.

Rural Superfast Broadband Update
Connecting Cambridgeshire has confirmed that the new fibre broadband cabinets in Burrough Green have gone live.
Willow Tree Pond

Cllr. Batting and Cllr. Hill met with Cathy White, Tree Officer from ECDC on 14th January to inspect the overgrown Willow Tree at the pond. Cathy advised the best tree work specification would be to coppice the wide spreading multi-stemmed tree and reduce it back to form a coppice stool of the main central group of stems which will be cut back to a height of approx 1-1.5 metres. The coppiced Willow stool will re-grow but can be managed more easily in future years by cyclical pruning. The Clerk is to submit an online Tree Work application giving notice of the planned work in the conservation area. The Clerk is to obtain quotes for the tree works to be carried out.

With regards to the tree in the field behind 1 Church Lane, by the entrance to the field beside the new housing development opposite Sheriffs Court. The tree is outside the development site for the recent housing estate so none of the planning conditions for this development will apply to this tree. The tree is not subject to TPO and is not in the Conservation Area.  She agrees that there is no good reason why the land owners would require removal of this tree to access their field, as the tree is to the side of the existing wide field access.
Items for next meeting:
· Brick Bus Shelter Repairs Update
· Update on Highways Issues
· Speed Reduction Program of Works Surveys & Quotes & Funding Options

· Pub Asset of Community Value Application Update

· Sanctuary Housing Parking & Footpath Update

· Willow Tree – Pond Tree Works Quotes

Date of next meeting Monday 16th March 2015 at 7:45pm, in the Community Rooms, Sheriff’s Court.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance and declared the meeting closed at 21.13pm.
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Clerk

Clerk
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